Cheriton Parish Council

Minutes of Parish Council Meeting

Held at 7.30pm on Tuesday 9th October 2018

at Cheriton Village Hall

Present:

Chairman: Cllr A Collett

Parish Councillors: B Frampton, S Herdman, L Line, L Lochrie

In Attendance:

Locum Clerk: S Hurr, and Permanent Clerk (from 1st November 2018) J Ives Three members of the Public

By invitation: Winchester City Councillor H Lumby

1.443
Apologies for Absence

Cllrs D Smith and D Pain due to a prior commitment and Cllr N Scallan due to a work commitment.

County Councillor R Humby and City Councillor L Ruffell due to other meetings.

1.444
Declaration of Interests: Cllr Frampton and Cllr Lochrie regarding planning application SDNP/18/04902/HOUS,

10 Markall Close, Cheriton due to the property’s close-proximity to their own properties.

1.445
Dispensations for disclosable pecuniary interests: None received.

1.446
It was resolved to approve the minutes of the meeting held 11th September 2018.

Proposed: Cllr Line. Seconded: Cllr Frampton and duly signed by the Chairman Cllr Collett.

1.447
Public questions and comments:

Cllr Collett welcomed members of the public and opened the meeting to any questions.

A member of the public asked about the possibility of having advisory signage to discourage HGV/LGV vehicles from driving through the parish. Cllr Line responded that HCC were consulted on the matter in meetings this year and that the advice they had given had been published in a series of articles in Church & Village. Individual Councillors and Mr R Corbett (representing the farming community) had also consulted the Community on signage at the Beauworth crossroads during the summer. Stuart Jarvis, the Director of Economy, Transport and the Environment at Hampshire County Council (HCC) had confirmed that priority for resources had to be

given to the strategic road network. The member of the public also raised concerns regarding ‘long’ vehicles

which he believed to be more of an issue than heavier vehicles and asked if the Parish Council could consider lobbying HCC on this matter.

	Action
	Cllr Line and Cllr Lochrie will discuss the two highway issues further and
	Responsibility:

	
	add them to the current list of Parish Council highway matters.
	Cllrs Line & Lochrie


The same member of the public asked if there was any further information regarding the outcome of the planning application for Mariners Farm, Cheriton, it was confirmed by Cllr Line, that the Parish Council’s response had been to support the application subject to the Planning Authority pre-application advice. Access to WCC’s Planning portal would confirm if the authority had given consent.

The member of the public who also explained he has a responsibility for the Tennis Club, asked for clarification regarding the maintenance responsibilities of the Tennis Club, and those of the Recreation Committee. Cllr Herdman responded that Cllr Scallan had this information and she would ask him to provide this to the member of the public.

	Action
	Cllr Collett to provide contact details for Cllr Scallan to the member of the
	Responsibility:

	
	public
	Cllr Collett
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Cllr Collett thanked the members of the public for their questions and suggestions.

1.448
City Councillor Report

Cllr Ruffell’s report had been circulated prior to the meeting (see Appendix 1).

Cllr Lumby who is newly elected to represent the Upper Meon Valley Ward provided his contact details: Email - hlumby@winchester.gov.uk and telephone number - 01489 877444. Cllr Lumby highlighted some subjects within the report including that the South Downs National Park Authority (SDNPA) Local Plan would become an important source of information regarding future planning and development within the area, and he advised that the authority welcomes Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) applications associated with:

1. Green Infrastructure

2. Social and Leisure

3. Services and Facilities

4. Transport

5. Education

6. Health and Well-being

7. Utility Services

Cllr Line explained that applications had been submitted by the Parish Council for the play area and traffic calming, for which an independent highways consultant would be required to advise, but that the opportunity to submit applications had now been closed until the end of the year. Cllr Frampton also mentioned the issue of river bank erosion, although currently this is part of a heritage lottery bid. Cllr Lumby confirmed he was willing to assist in any way he could on these matters.

Cllr Lumby went on to explain that HCC now have ‘dragon patchers’ for pothole repairs which provide a quick and permanent solution, and he also encouraged the Parish Council to report any areas in which the edge of the carriageway had crumbled, or the verges been damaged.

Cllr Frampton explained that he understood that ditches and culverts would now not be maintained until a flood occurred and cited that a pipe under Admiral Bridge had now collapsed and requires a repair as an urgent matter. Another bridge in Cheriton also had issues as reported to the Parish Council by a resident.

	Action
	Cllr Collett and Cllr Line to contact the resident to gather further
	Responsibility:

	
	information regarding the bridge.
	Cllrs Collett & Line


Cllr Lumby confirmed he was happy to deal with matters which were HCC responsibility and would shortly be speaking with HCC Cllr Humby.

Cllr Lumby also drew attention to Social Housing as referred to in Cllr Ruffell’s report, which was confirmed by Cllr Collett as a matter to be discussed later in the agenda.

Cllr Lumby was congratulated on his election to Winchester City Council by the Parish Council.

1.449
Planning Applications: A report had been circulated prior to the meeting (see Appendix 2).

	Planning
	Address of
	Proposed Plans
	Cheriton Parish Council

	Application No.
	Property
	
	Comments/Actions

	SDNP/18/04327/LIS
	Longwood Dean
	Extension of existing barn
	Conditional support with reference to the

	
	House,
	roof to create canopy with
	enlarged glazed dormer.

	
	Longwood Dean
	central gable end.
	i)   Request that the enlarged glazed

	
	Lane, Owslebury
	Removal of existing
	dormer make use of the slender

	
	
	dormer to be replaced by
	Crittall style window frames referred

	
	
	roof lights. Replace
	to in the applicant submissions and in

	
	
	existing main glass doors
	

	
	
	
	the colour grey/black to reduce visual

	
	
	to Pool House with brick
	

	
	
	
	impact upon the surrounding roof line

	
	
	wall and three double
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doors, alternations to

glass wall, new roof light

to

South Elevation and

enlarge dormer window.



ii) Request that the need to protect dark night skies is observed for example, via the use of blackout glass in the enlarged glazed dormer operable using a timer or light sensor.

It was resolved that the comments above would be submitted. Proposed: Cllr Frampton. Seconded: Cllr Herdsman.

	Action
	Comments to be submitted to SDNPA
	
	Responsibility: Clerk

	
	
	
	

	Planning Application
	Address of
	Proposed Plans
	Cheriton Parish Council

	No.
	
	Property
	
	Comments/Actions

	SDNP/18/04902/HOUS
	10 Markall Close,
	Single storey side extension
	Request made by Cheriton Parish

	
	
	Cheriton
	and two storey extension
	Council to extend the deadline for

	
	
	
	following removal of garage.
	written comments to 14 November.

	
	
	
	
	
	


Cllr Line suggested that the case officer had written to the agent to suggesting that the proposed works be considered under permitted development rights. No response had yet been noted and it was proposed that this application is discussed again at the November meeting of the Parish Council and comments submitted the following day if appropriate.

1.450
Reports: Lengthsman, Conservation, Highways and Traffic, Recreation and Play Area, and Chairman’s Report

a) Lengthsman: Cllr Frampton explained that there have been a number of issues with the priority order of work, incorrect equipment brought to site and travelling to collect equipment required for which time was being charged. Cllr Frampton confirmed he had resolved these issues by providing the order in which work was to be undertaken, a list of equipment required to complete the work and instructing that time taken to travel to site was not charged to the Parish Council. He also added that he had allocated some footpath work to the Lengthsman. Cllr Frampton asked if any Councillors considered that there were specific jobs which could be completed by the Lengthsman and Cllr Herdman suggested that the hedges along the edge of the field adjoining the recreation ground required cutting.

b) Conservation: Cllr Frampton circulated some photographs of work being undertaken by the conservation volunteers, which had been required for the Heritage Lottery application. Cllr Frampton asked if funds could be allocated from the budget for volunteer conservation work? Cllr Line confirmed that this could be considered for inclusion in the 2019/20 budget. Cllr Frampton confirmed that the threshold had been

passed for Heritage Lottery, and therefore Natural England and Hampshire and the Isle of Wight Trust had

organised consultation meetings which would take place at Cheriton Village Hall on 15th November and 4th December 2018.

Cllr Frampton cited the issue with the river bank which was eroding, leaving a resident’s fence in an unstable condition, and the requirement to establish who should take responsibility for reinstating the bank. Cllr Frampton also explained that training for riparian owners was currently being organised.

Cllr Frampton explained that 60 crayfish traps would be laid on this coming Thursday (11th October) and that the environment within the river is ideal for a further introduction of crayfish.

A further discussion took place regarding identifying which areas of land belonged to the Parish Council. Cllr Lumby kindly offered to undertake a land search on behalf of the Parish Council.

	Action
	Cllr Lumby to undertake a land search to identify land belonging to the
	Responsibility:

	
	Parish Council.
	Cllr Lumby
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c) Traffic and Highways: Traffic Report circulated prior to meeting (see Appendix 3). Cllr Lochrie drew attention to the item in the report regarding the footbridge adjacent to Kennetts Cottage, which will no longer be maintained by WCC, and proposed that Parish Council should consider not taking responsibility for/adopting this footbridge, which was seconded by Cllr Frampton and agreed as a resolution by all present.

	Action
	Cllr Lochrie to draft a letter confirming the decision not to adopt the
	Responsibility:

	
	footbridge, which will be sent by the Clerk.
	Cllr Lochrie/Clerk


Cllr Lochrie voiced his concerns regarding safety issues associated with the high speed of vehicles at Kilmeston crossroads.

	Action
	Cllr Lochrie, Cllr Line and Cllr Collett to meet to discuss speeding traffic at
	Responsibility:

	
	Kilmeston crossroads.
	Cllrs Lochrie, Line

	
	
	& Collett


Cllr Lochrie explained he had been contacted by a group (Campaign Against Noise and Speed [CANS]) who have highlighted their concerns regarding traffic noise and speed and asked if the Parish Council would support the request for a study to be undertaken, which was agreed.

	Action
	Cllr Lochrie to draft a letter supporting a study, to be sent by the Clerk.
	Responsibility:

	
	
	Cllr Lochrie/Clerk


Cllr Lochrie also noted the communication received from a resident regarding various highways related matters and proposed that a working group is established to include both residents and Councilor’s to consider highway issues and potential resolutions within Cheriton, which was agreed.

	Action
	Cllr Lochrie to gather a working group to consider highway issues and
	Responsibility:

	
	Cllr Collett to promote the group in ‘Church and Village’ magazine.
	Cllrs Lochrie & Collett


Highways: Report circulated prior to meeting (see Appendix 4). Cllr Line referred to her report which summarised the position regarding ‘No Through Access’ and proposed that following consultation, it was resolved not to take further action to implement signage at Beauworth crossroads. Further proposed that a Working Group (see above action) to review Traffic, Transport and Access include as an objective consideration of proposals to deter ‘Through Access’ and reduce the volume and speed of traffic through the village, in addition to a consideration of parking in the village centre. This resolution was proposed by Cllr Line, seconded by Cllr Herdsman and agreed by all present.

Other objectives within the report were included in the Traffic Report and its concluding actions.

d) Recreation and Play Area: Report circulated prior to meeting (see Appendix 5). Cllr Herdman explained that she had spoken to Vitaplay, the contractor providing and installing the new play equipment and they have confirmed they plan to remove the current equipment during the last week of this month and install the new equipment in the first two weeks of November.

Cllr Herdsman explained she had also contacted ‘Tesco’s Bag of Help’ fundraising for money towards the purchase of picnic benches and is currently waiting to hear if this is accepted as one of the three instore opportunities for shoppers to vote for, with tokens. Post meeting, Tesco’s have confirmed Cheriton Parish Council’s Play Area will be included for a fundraising option at one of their Winchester stores during November and December.

Cllr Scallan’s report cited two issues, the need for a laminated sign providing information for reporting issues at the Play Area and the electricity cabinet which has a ‘spike’ protruding from it.
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	Action
	Cllr Herdman to produce a laminated sign for the Play Area explaining how
	Responsibility:

	
	to report issues.  Cllr Herdman and Cllr Scallan to draft a letter to the
	Cllrs Herdman

	
	Recreation Committee to rectify the issue with the cabinet, to be sent by the
	& Scallan/Clerk

	
	Clerk.
	


e) Chairman’s Report: Report circulated prior to meeting (see Appendix 6).  The Chairman, Cllr Collett

thanked the Locum Clerk Sharon Hurr for her work and introduced the new Permanent Clerk Jane Ives, who will begin the role on 1st November 2018.

Cllr Collett explained both the new website and laptop purchase were continuing pieces of work.

It was agreed that the Council would meet on the following dates in 2019:

Tuesday 8 th January
Tuesday 9th July

Tuesday 12th March
Tuesday 10th September

Tuesday 9th April
Tuesday 8th October

Tuesday 14th May (Annual Meeting)
Tuesday 12th November

Tuesday 11th June
Tuesday 10th December

The Annual Parish Meeting, for all residents of the parish, would be held on Tuesday 30th April.

Extraordinary meetings would be called as appropriate.

It was resolved to agree the above dates. Proposed: Cllr Line. Seconded: Cllr Herdsman.

Cllr Collett expressed concerns regarding the condition of the notice boards. Cllr Line confirmed that funds from the village projects allocation within the budget could be used for repair, maintenance of purchase of the notice boards.

	Action
	Cllr Herdman agreed to gain quotation for repair and maintenance of the
	Responsibility:

	
	notice boards.
	Cllr Herdman


Cllr Collett also explained that a form had been completed to update the bank account, by removing signatories, changing the key contact to the Locum Clerk and requesting internet banking with the RFO loading payments and three two signatories authorising payments being the RFO and a Councillor. Three signatories will continue to be required for cheques. These actions were proposed by Cllr Collett, seconded by Cllr Line and agreed by all present and will be included in the review of the Parish Council’s Financial Regulations.

	Action
	The Clerk to submit the form to Unity Trust.
	Responsibility:

	
	
	Clerk


It should be noted that another form will be submitted at the end of the month/beginning of next month to change key contact to the new Clerk and alter the number of signatories required to authorise on-line payments to two.

1.451 Matterley Estate Working Group: Report circulated prior to meeting (see Appendix 7). Nothing further to add at this time.

1.452 Affordable Housing: Report circulated prior to meeting (see Appendix 8). Cllr Line explained the contents of the report including that Hampshire Association for Rural Affordable Housing had contacted the Parish Council during the summer to request a further call for sites. Cllr Line commented that this would require a landowner to sell a piece of land as a rural exception site. Following a discussion, it was concluded that there is a need for affordable housing but Council had considered potential sites just over a year ago, and without knowledge of any change in the Parish it was agreed that further consideration should be delayed until next year.
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	Action
	Cllr Herdman agreed to call for sites within the parish next year, subject to
	Responsibility:

	
	
	
	
	discussion at June 2019 meeting of the Parish Council.
	Cllr Herdman

	1.453  Finance, Administration and Statutory Matters
	
	

	
	a)  Approved payments made were noted:
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Cheque
	
	Payee
	Detail
	
	Amount

	
	Number
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	300618*
	Locum Clerk S. Hurr
	Postage Stamps
	
	£4.04

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Direct
	Information Commissioner’s Office
	Annual Registration – Data Protection
	
	35.00

	
	Debit
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	300618*
	Locum Clerk S. Hurr
	Postage of Register of Interest Forms
	
	£1.89

	
	300618*
	Locum Clerk S. Hurr
	Postage Stamps
	
	£6.95

	
	300619
	Diocese of Winchester
	Rent, Invoice V18/276
	
	£650.00

	
	300618*
	Locum Clerk S. Hurr
	Postage Stamps
	
	£2.32

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	300620
	Locum Clerk S. Hurr
	Locum Clerk Duties, invoice CPC 1002
	
	£528.80

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	300621
	Cllr B Frampton
	Petrol for Conservation Volunteer Powered
	
	£20.50

	
	
	
	
	
	Tools
	
	

	
	* Cheque 300618 Total = £15.20
	
	
	


	b)
	Cllr Line circulated an updated set of Financial spread sheets and explained the figures contained in each

	
	table. Councillors’ agreed that these figures gave a clear indication of expenditure to date and forecast

	
	expenditure for the remainder of the fiscal year.
	

	
	The Clerk explained that she was still waiting to hear if the external auditor (PKF Littlejohn), would accept

	
	the late submission of the Certificate of Exemption, and reduce or cancel the invoice for the external audit.

	c)
	Unity Trust forms discussed under item 1.450e
	

	d)
	Handover from Locum Clerk to new Clerk was discussed. The new Clerk Jane Ives will attend the quarterly

	
	internal audit taking place next week (11.00am on Tuesday 16th October 2018 in Cheriton Village Hall) and

	
	arrange a handover discussion with the Locum Clerk Sharon Hurr to take place within the next few weeks.

	
	
	

	Action
	New Clerk Jane Ives to attend the next quarterly audit and arrange a
	Responsibility:

	
	
	handover discussion with Locum Clerk Sharon Hurr.
	Locum Clerk Sharon

	
	
	
	Hurr

	e)
	To note item of correspondence circulated to all councillors:
	


26/09/18 Hampshire Highways letter providing information about increase in Licence Fees.

f)  The next Parish Council meeting will be on Tuesday 13th November, 7.30pm, at Cheriton Village Hall.

g) Agenda items for the next meeting:

Section 106

Budget setting for 2019/20 (suggestions for items for inclusion and allocation)

Update on Highways Working Group

Boomtown

Picnic Area

The meeting closed at 9.45pm
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Appendix 1

October Report (Written by Cllr Ruffell)

The government announced its plans to scrap the current cap on how much local authorities can borrow against the value of their housing stock.

Winchester City Council welcomes the announcement:

The need for affordable housing across the Winchester district has never been greater and the borrowing cap has been a massive constraint on the council’s ability to build the houses we so desperately need. Providing affordable housing is at the forefront of the council’s strategy. We have an ambitious plan to build 600 homes by 2020 and are constantly looking for ways to increase this number. The government’s plan to lift the borrowing cap entirely should allow us to build even more new homes so local people can enjoy the benefits of living in the district.

New HMO licensing powers have come into force.

As from 1st October 2018 any privately rented property housing 5 or more people in 2 or more households must be licensed, the council had communicated this in July and now the new licence laws have come into force. The Council believes however that there are many properties in district that fall into this scheme for which landlords have yet to submit their application, and as the earlier article stated, this is a criminal offence. The council will allow a 1 month period of grace for late applicants, expiring on 31st October 2018.

Planning District Coach Tour – Friday 5 October 2018 – 9.30am to 5pm.

All Winchester City Councillors and representatives of the Parish Councils and the City of Winchester Trust have been invited to participate on this Planning District Coach Tour.

10am The Brook, Clewers Lane, Waltham Chase – 16/01205/FUL – Demolition of existing dwelling and erection of 10 no. dwellings, vehicular and pedestrian access, servicing and landscaping. Permitted 27 March 2017.

10.45am Torbay Farm, Sciviers Lane, Upham – 14/00199/OUT and SDNP/14/00467/OUT – Demolition of existing buildings and erection of 19 no. dwellings including 8 no. affordable dwellings, an office unit (100sq mtrs) extension to May cottage garden (370sq mtrs) public open space, wetland open space, access roads and landscaping. Permitted 31 July 2015.

SDNP/15/03862/REM (SDNP call in) – Reserved Matters application pursuant to outline planning permission 14/00199/OUT and SNDP/14/00467/OUT. 19 dwellings, an office unit. access and landscaping. Details of access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale to be determined. Permitted 18 December 2015.

11.45am Garage Block 11 To 16 Mitford Road Alresford – 15/02599/FUL – Erection of affordable housing to include 6no. 1 bedroom flats and 2no. 2 bedroom houses, alterations and re-engineering of Mitford Road and landscape improvements to open space, following demolition of existing garages. Permitted 3 March 2016.

2.30pm Hunts Foodservice Ltd, 27 Andover Road, Winchester – 15/01489/FUL – Demolition of the existing vacant Hunts Food Warehouse and Erection of Purpose Built Student Accommodation comprising 257 study bedrooms. Permitted 26 February 2016.

3.30pm Wellington House 77 Kingsgate Street Winchester – 14/02535/FUL – (AMENDED PLANS 24.04.15) Proposed renovation, conversion and development of land and buildings to create 11 dwellings for private rent with eight parking spaces bicycle storage and associated landscaping. Permitted 27 July 2015.
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South Downs National Park

Rangers managed invasive nettles and completed field sign surveys of water voles along the River Meon, confirming their dispersal and continued breeding success

Welcomed three new apprentice rangers to the National Park.

Carried out work with the Woodland Trust at Binswood to manage rare wood pasture. Worked with Butterfly Conservation to improve habitat for rare Duke of Burgundy butterflies at Kithurst and replaced a vandalised gate at the car park. Mowed the scheduled ancient monument at Rackham Bank. Began the lengthy task of replacing 130 steps on the South Downs Way in West Dean. Began restoration work on Burnt House Dew Pond – removing non-native invasive species and replacing fencing out working in the National Park. Began winter scrub clearance at Beddingham Local Wildlife Site. Undertook training in leading health walks and monitoring the health of heathland Sites of Special Scientific Interest.

Cleared blackthorn at Pheasant’s Field local wildlife site near hassocks to support the brown hairstreak butterfly which needs young blackthorn regrowth to lay its eggs.
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Appendix 2

August/September 2018, Cheriton Parish Council, Planning Applications (Drafted by Cllr Line) SDNP/18/04327/LIS (associated with Pre-application advice SDNP/18/02064/PRE and SDNP/18/04327/ FUL) Location: Longwood Dean House Longwood Dean Lane Owslebury Winchester Hampshire SO21 1JR

Proposal: Extension of existing barn roof to create canopy with central gable end. Removal of existing dormer to be replaced by roof lights. Replace existing main glass doors to Pool House with brick wall and three double doors, alternations to glass wall, new roof light to South Elevation and enlarge dormer window.

Longwood Dean House is a Grade II listed house. It is unclear whether the associated outbuildings with which this application is concerned fall within its curtilage. However, a related application for listed building consent has since been made following the Parish Council’s consideration of the original application in September 2018 and is accompanied by an amendment to the proposed Plans submitted in August 2018.

The applicant sought and was given pre-application advice prior to submitting the planning application.

The pre-application advice refers to the potentially undesirable nature of the extended roof slope to support a new oak canopy which on a listed building would have the effect of hiding much of the original fabric from view on the West elevation. The amended Plans for consideration by Council on 09 October have removed that proposal.

The pre-application advice also comments on the proposed introduction of an enlarged glazed dormer into the roof line on the North elevation which appears as substantially more intrusive and less in keeping with the nature and character of the building. In addition, no consideration of the potential impact upon the SDNP Dark Night Skies policy has been included in the proposals.

The dormer looks into an internal courtyard however and does not extend above the height of the roof ridge. It is not thought visually intrusive when viewed from the surrounding countryside.

Permission is sought for the inclusion of 4 new sky lights. All are inclusive of black out blinds.

Many new and improved glazed elements are included for in the application.

SUMMARY

As submitted the Proposed Application has the potential to raise concern based upon the following considerations:

· Design issues
· Local Policy - Dark Night Skies
· Pre-application advice
RESPONSE

Qualified support conditional upon the applicant agreement

iii) to the use of the slender Crittall style window frames referred to in the applicant submissions and in the colour grey/black to reduce visual impact upon the surrounding roof line
iv) on the need to protect dark night skies via the use of blackout glass in the enlarged glazed dormer operable using a timer or light sensor
SDNP/18/04902/HOUS

Location : 10 Markall Close, Cheriton

Proposal : Single storey side extension and two storey extension following removal of garage

The property has an area of floor space of 90 sq. mtrs. and is therefore subject to policy CE23 which prescribes that an increase in floor space is permissible to a maximum 25% in the instance of WCC and 30% in that of the SDNPA. Pre-application advice was sought in February 2018. The officer advice in May was that the applicants’ proposals were not considered likely to be acceptable based upon a submitted increase of 144%.

The current application has been revised and was submitted in July 2018 but includes for an increase in floor space of 77% which would align the extension with that of its neighbour at 9 Markall Close i.e., the proposed extension would not project beyond that of its near neighbour unlike the original proposed application in February 2018. Bedroom numbers as proposed would increase from 2 to 4 and the requirement is therefore for the creation of 3 parking spaces.

The end gable extension at the rear would overlook the Itchen way and would be visible from the surrounding location

The most recent pre-application advice dated 12 September includes the officer comment:

‘An initial look at the redesign although reduced it is still a 77% increase which would still be against policy CE23 and retaining small dwellings as previously advised, were it to be submitted in its current form it would be refused, however you may wish to look into permitted development options.’
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A written email has been sent by the Clerk to the applicants’ agent advising that CPC intend to consider the application on 09 October and enquiring whether any further or more up to date information is available. The agent does not return to his office until 08 October.

RESPONSE

No additional comment is offered in light of the existing Planning Authority advice.

Planning

· Draft responses to the following two applications will be circulated prior to the PC meeting for consideration by Council on the 9th October. Attached as App. 1.
SDNP/18/04328/LIS

SDNP/18/04902/HOUS

· Review of WCC’s Planning Services and presentation of the results consultation on the Local Plan attended at WCC offices. Planning period extended to 2036 from 2031. 13,050 houses to be developed by 2036. 200 sites identified as a result of SHELAA (Strategic Housing and Economic Land Availability Assessment).
S106 and Children’s Play Area (Written by Cllr Line)

No assurance delivered during September’s meeting with WCC that would have committed the developer to the payment of funds to CPC in lieu of the Children’s Play Area.

Further outstanding areas of activity require a commitment to the payment of HCC’s legal costs in order that they may proceed with the dedication and adoption of a Public Access route.

The developer is also required to instruct his solicitors so that WCC and HCC legal representatives may complete the legal processes already underway.

In the meantime, CPC has provided the developer with quotations for the provision of a quantity of landscaping equipment. The developer has previously indicated that he would exchange the purchase of equipment for work to the Footpath beyond Freemans Yard Lane to be carried out by the Cheriton Conservation Group volunteers.

Cllr Line summarised the sums of money required for the developer to complete the S106 during a September meeting with WCC, HCC and the developer present.

A significant number of meetings and of time spent throughout the current year have now brought the matter to the point where nothing further can be done in WCC, HCC or CPC without a commitment to funding on the part of the developer. WCC have written to the developer confirming that failure to instruct his solicitors by the date of the forthcoming October meeting will result in enforcement.

An additional concern however, remains the lack of title to the access road leading to Freemans Yard Lane and an established responsibility for maintaining the Footpath running alongside the school in addition to the access road. Cllr Line will write to Cllr Humby and ensure that he is aware of the problem and of the potential implications for the school.
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Appendix 3

Traffic report, Oct 18 (Written by Cllr Lochrie)

As yet I am not up to speed on all matters concerning “Traffic” and there is/are some matters yet to be handed over from Cllr Line whose help on current affairs has been paramount. Items to report/comment /discussion.

1. Road bridge repairs.

2. Foot bridge

3. Kilmerston X roads

4. Speeding and noise on the A272 from West Meon thru Bramdean and Cheriton.

5. Parish members complaints on speeding etc through the village particularly past the village green.

1. These are complete.my observation is that 4 weeks would have been ample if we had not closed for Boom Town and had materials arrived on schedule.

The team were very cooperative and polite. If I have learned anything from this disruption it would be to get plenty of notice and try and cover as many disruption possibilities as possible with a number of people involved.

2. WCC have informed us that they no longer will be maintaining or inspecting the footbridge adjacent to Kennetts cottage, previously known as Burnside cottage and prior to that The Forge. I have elected not to elaborate on this item but to report at the meeting to avoid any misinterpretation.

3. This IS a dangerous X roads. One of the team on the bridge repairs inadvertently told me that the speed warning flash which was temporarily installed during the bridge repairs had recorded 3000 vehicles breaking the limit over 2 days. The foreman refused to confirm and the manager commented that they were notoriously inaccurate.

I will take my lead from the council as to whether they wish me to pursue other possibilities.

4. I have been inundated with correspondence in respect of noise, speeding motorcycles etc from the Bramdean community in the main. Many have written in considerable detail and passion . I believe it appropriate that we support any action that the instigators have started and we enquire in what way they think that we can best shore up their case, I will of course be guided by council.

5. One Mr. S Scott has written an e-mail to the council (Cheriton) complaining about the traffic speed, volume and magnitude. He has advised that another village not too far away has solved this problem, or sufficiently reduced it to an acceptable level, and has requested that our council should examine the village in question in an attempt to see if we can adopt similar methods.

My response to Mr. Scott has simply advised that it is a matter for council, and having listened carefully to the facts I have advised him that I would recommend a small working party to consist of those whom he considered could make a constructive contribution to such a WP.

The matter is now for the council via the chair to discuss and support if thought necessary.
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Appendix 4

Highways (Written by Cllr Line)

· No Through Access
The item at app. 2 was written for Church & Village earlier this year and summarises the position on the question of No Through Access. It was resolved that Council would consider the matter in discussion with members of the community over the course of the summer months.

The feedback received from individual members of Council and from Mr R Corbett who consulted on behalf of the farming community, has been to express doubt and some concern at the potential for adverse impact of introducing signage adjacent to the Beauworth crossroads designed to deter HGV Trough traffic.

Proposed :

That Council take no further action to implement signage at the Beauworth crossroads and that a Working Group on Traffic, Transport and Access have as part of its objectives consideration of proposals to deter Through Access and reduce the volume and speed of traffic through the village.

Two further objectives are proposed.

i) to consider parking in the centre of the village and

ii) to encourage the means by which to increase levels of safety at the A272 Kilmeston crossroads

HGV’S AND THROUGH ACCESS

In September of last year members of the Parish Council Working Group on Traffic, Transport and Access met with HCC representatives to discuss the growing incidence of HGV’s and Through Traffic in Cheriton.

In the 3 locations listed below the query was whether the addition of signage would discourage Through Traffic, and in particular large HGV movements.

1. The B3046 as it enters Cheriton driving from Alresford

2. The A272 as it enters Cheriton adjacent to the Kilmeston crossroads

3. The A272 as it enters Cheriton adjacent to the Beauworth crossroads

Summarised briefly, the HCC response has been that some of the B3046 route could not necessarily be deemed inappropriate or unsuitable for HGV’s. Signs which read, ‘Unsuitable for HGV’s’ should ideally be placed at the start of a route where HGV drivers could seek other routes and are not faced with the dilemma of having to turn around where they will not be able to do so. The B3046 between Alresford and Cheriton is not unsuitable for HGV’s along its entire length and it would not be practical to display signs where HGV’s are already committed to using the route; shortly before North End for instance. Neither would it be practical to display signs at either end of the route in Alresford and Kilmeston where it is difficult to argue that the road is unsuitable at these points and where some HGV’s will require legitimate access.

It would be possible to consider a sign at the Beauworth crossroads, but the view is that the potential exists for it to promote more use of the Kilmeston crossroads. There are no other appropriate advisory signs prescribed by the Department for Transport and more formal signs restricting access would require a legally enforceable Traffic Regulation Order (TRO), but these types of restrictions are not wholly supported by the Police as they are difficult to enforce and are therefore reliant on driver compliance. The TRO does contain exemptions for legitimate vehicle movements, but that further complicates enforcement.

The response to our need to mitigate against the adverse impacts of traffic has therefore been disappointing, although it does clarify the difficulties in justifying the effective use of signs.

However, the responses made to the Cheriton Parish Plan Community Led Questionnaire confirmed that traffic related issues were the single biggest concern for the majority of those who responded. HGV’S and Through Traffic
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are only one such issue. The safety of the Kilmeston crossroads, road safety and speed of traffic are others and will be included in subsequent issues of Church and Village, but in the meantime and in view of the potential for continued increase in the volumes of traffic through Cheriton, the Parish Council will argue that detailed route studies, or origin and destination counts should be considered as part of the Sun Hill development.

Traffic, Transport and Access Working Group April 2018
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Appendix 5

Playground and Play Area (Written by Cllr Scallan)

In terms of a report on the existing Play Area, the issues/risks log circulated for the September meetings stands correct, with two new additions:

Firstly, there is an increase in weeds/nettles in the areas surrounding the play area. Secondly, and something to be considered for resolving if Vitaplay don't get on with the new area soon- the signage for taking away litter has disappeared, and the (incorrect) signage for how to report an issue to the Clerk is now damaged beyond repair.

My recommendation on the latter will be to bear in mind what news Sue may or may not have before deciding on whether a permanent or temporary fix- such as a laminated sign- is appropriate. My gut feel is that a laminated set of signs is the correct use of monies, in light of the impending replacement project.

If you agree - the question then is: is an email address sufficient for reporting issues with the play area (the generic Clerk one is used), or is a telephone number also required- and if so, whose?

Finally- aside from the Play Area itself- I note that the electricity board located on the Rec/Goodens path is still unresolved. As Rec landlords, my view and recommendation would be to resolve for the Clerk to write about this again to the Chair of the Rec Committee, requesting they get on with rectifying this.
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Appendix 6

Chairman’s Report September 2108 (Written by Cllr Collett)

Parish Clerk; Following the interview of two applicants Lorraine and I have appointed Jane Ives to be our new clerk. Jane will take over from our locum, Sharon from the 1st November. Jane will come along to the October meeting to meet the councillors and have a brief tour of the village. Sharon and Jane will get together in the second half of October to go through the hand-over. My thanks go to Sharon for her considerable contribution to our council. Website; I am going through the process to recover our domain name. Suzanne will continue to host the old site in the meantime.

Clerk’s Laptop. I am obtaining quotes for a laptop and software in line with the grant funding we obtained. No update at the time of writing.

Council Meetings. I propose the following meeting dates for 2019. (all 10 are second Tuesdays) and would appreciate your views in the meeting or by email.

January 8th, March 12th, April 9th, May 14th (Annual Meeting of the Parish Council) June 11th, July 9th, September 10th, October 8th, November 12th, December 10 th. Plus, the Parish Meeting (in the main hall) on Tuesday 30th April.

Village Notice Boards; I’ve noted that the notice boards are all in need of some repair and refurbishment. Is there a councillor that will draw up a specification and consider how to get them up to scratch?

PC Bank Account. Unity Bank (our current Bankers) are able to offer change of signatories on line, this should make the management of the accounts much simpler. Those with a ‘View, Submit, Authorise’ access can make electronic payments, removing the need to pay by cheque. We need to agree a governance structure for this as a council and with our clerk.

As a starting proposal, I suggest we restrict this on-line authority to the clerk and a standing order that payments can only be made after council approval.
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Appendix 7

Report of the Matterley Estate Working Group: October 2018 (Written by Cllr Pain)

There was a public feedback meeting about the recent Boomtown event in Alresford on Monday, 10 September. As I knew that I would not be able to attend, owing to my planned absence from the area, I arranged for Graham Tarbuck and Cllr Barry Frampton to attend in my place. I have had a full report from them which I will mention in my report for November when I will be present at the Parish Council meeting to answer any questions.

2 October 2018
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Appendix 8

Affordable Housing (Written by Cllr Line)

In the period Aug. ’16 to June ’17 CPC worked to identify the need for affordable housing in Cheriton and to then establish possible location sites for its development in the Parish using the following means.

· Call for sites among the community
· Consultation by questionnaire of all households within the Parish in partnership with HARAH and WCC
· Analysis of the results by HARAH
· Consultation with HARAH and the SDNPA on 8 possible rural exception sites
· Analysis and presentation of the results to Council
At the end of that time Council concluded on the basis of the published analysis that none of the 8 sites were likely to succeed and/or were suitable for development.

HARAH has most recently been in contact with CPC again this summer and has asked that Council consider a further call for sites. Response to date has been that existing workloads do not allow Cllr Line the time to lead on the matter but that the question would be put to Council at the first opportunity.

To be Determined

Council is asked whether it wishes to proceed with a call for sites and to agree a member of Council prepared to take a lead in the matter.

Second Quarter Financial Reporting

During Discussion at the PC Meeting.
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